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13th March 2006

Dear Mr Hodson, 

Fenland Core Strategy and Development Policies – Issues and Options

Introduction

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above. HBF has a number of comments to make.

General

The sustainability appraisal must carefully consider the extent to which the objectives and content of the draft DPD are consistent with national Government and other policy guidance.

Circular 5/05

Circular 5/2005

Circular 5/2005 sets out five ‘tests of reasonableness’ which requires all planning obligations sought by authorities to be:

· necessary

· relevant to planning

· directly related to the proposed development

· fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and 

· reasonable in all other respects. 

Circular 5/2005 (paragraph B5) clarifies that in order to be acceptable planning obligations sought must satisfy all five of these tests. 

Thus the review of plans, policies, strategies and guidance will need to assess whether it is compatible with the key piece of Government legislation on Planning Obligations (Circular 5/2005). 

It should also take into account the fact that there may be aspects of the requirements which conflict with other sustainability priorities. In that regard I am thinking of the financial implications of these requirements. It is clearly the case that the imposition of planning requirements will have a significant impact on development viability which could conceivably prevent development occurring so being counter-productive to the achievement of this key sustainability objective. The financial implications of any requirements need to be assessed, as do the implications for ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home.

The approach to be adopted should be one that complies with the five tests set out in Circular 5/2005. Namely that it should only seek provision of facilities or contributions towards them when they satisfy all of the five tests. Quite simply it will not be in accordance with these tests to seek contributions from all development. The policy should be sufficiently flexible to ensure that development delivers the scale and degree of infrastructure made necessary by that development and to mitigate any impacts arising directly out of the development. But no more, developers should not be expected to make up for existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision and the scale and nature of any provision or contribution must fairly and reasonably relate to the development proposed as well as be necessary in order for it to proceed.

Therefore, whatever approach is adopted must be applied sufficiently flexibly in recognition of the fact that all development proposals are different. Each site is different and the nature and extent of existing provision of services and amenities in different locations is different and these must be taken into account in what is sought in association with new development. 

A great deal of work will be necessary to determine the extent of existing deficiencies in service provision before any attempt can be made to devise policies to ensure that the existing situation is not exacerbated by new development. It may be that new development can begin to assist in making up existing deficiencies in provision. However, first and foremost, what is sought from new development must be of principal benefit to the occupiers of new development. If this has offshoots in terms of benefits for the community at large so be it. But the sole purpose of seeking contributions should not be to secure wider community benefits where these do not fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. 

For these reasons the approaches will vary across the district and from site to site and the site thresholds will not be the same in all circumstances and for all forms of service provision. Standardised agreements and procedures are all supported and, yes, if the council is to go down this line it is absolutely essential that a nominated officer is appointed to ensure there is a proper audit trail and open and transparent accounting and reporting of developer contributions including a mechanism to facilitate the return of unspent contributions, with interest, to developers if they have not been used for the purpose for which they were sought within a reasonable period of time. 

Draft PPS3 

Draft PPS3 requires local authorities to balance the need to provide affordable housing in association with new development against the need to ensure that housing requirements are met. It advocates making provision for housing over a 15 year time period. 

It also emphasises the importance of the role of Housing Market Assessments in the evidence base for DPD policies. The Council will need to ensure that policies are underpinned by sound and up to date evidence including such an Assessment, and also an up to date Urban Capacity Study. It will also need to produce a housing trajectory to show when the overall housing numbers are likely to be delivered. 

PPS12

Regard will need to be had to PPS12 in terms of ensuring that any planning documents produced fully comply with national planning policy statements in their content and preparation.

PPS12 test of soundness vii requires DPD policies to represent the most appropriate in all the circumstances, having considered the relevant alternatives, and that they are founded on a robust and credible evidence base. The Council will have to balance the need for any planning gains against the financial implications of any policy requirement on development viability. 

DRAFT CORE STRATEGY

Issue 1 – Objectives for sustainable Development

Criterion 2 is ‘to provide housing which meets the needs of the community, and increase the supply of affordable housing in the district’.

The HBF suggests that this is amended ‘to provide housing which meets the needs of the whole community’  to reflect the need to meet all housing needs.

Issue 2 – Development Strategy for Housing Growth

The draft core strategy must clearly set out how its housing targets for the 15 year period have been derived with reference to higher level strategic targets (and annual rates within that) and how it is envisaged housing will be delivered in order that those targets are achieved.

RSS14

Whilst it is the case that the Council’s annual housing requirement is shown in the Draft East of England Plan (RSS14), this could of course be altered by the EiP Panel in its final report.

Site Allocations

In order that the whole LDF is sound and consistent in approach as well as monitorable and deliverable, there will need to be a link between the housing policies in the core strategy and the housing allocations. In other words, the allocations must contain some indication of the numbers of dwellings the council anticipates is capable and likely to be delivered from each site. Either that or there should be a table in the core strategy which summarises all the housing allocations giving their site name and reference and an indicative dwelling total. Or both.

Only with this information can the robustness of the core strategy’s approach to housing delivery be properly tested. 

With regard to affordable housing provision, proper and full regard must be had to the overall viability of schemes in setting any requirements. Similarly, Table 2 suggests direct linkages of specific major housing locations to business parks and relief roads. It is unclear what precisely the nature of these linkages will be, and whether or not the housing schemes are expected to help fund these other developments. If so, the economic costs of doing so will need to be carefully considered in the context of the overall viability of housing schemes. 

Issue 3 – Development Quality

It is difficult to see what the precise basis and justification would be for requiring master plans for every major urban development over 50 dwellings, and design statements for all housing schemes over 15 dwellings.

It must be very doubtful that minimum densities of 40 dwellings would always be appropriate for the district’s market town centre locations. The Council should seek to be flexible in relation to density issues in order to take full and proper account of site characteristics, and the specific nature of the development being proposed. Whilst many high density developments do take place, these often primarily incorporate small flats. It is important that due regard is given to ensuring that a proper range of dwelling types is provided in order to take account of the findings of any Housing Market Assessments undertaken.  

The Federation strongly believes that housing mix has to be left to the open market in order that it can react to changing market circumstances. Furthermore, it does not accept that a Housing Needs Assessment constitutes a sound evidence base for any policy seeking to dictate housing mix. This is not the role or purpose of such studies. Instead, the Council should ensure that a proper Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry.

Issue 6 – Housing for Particular Groups

With regard to affordable housing provision, proper and full regard must be had to the overall viability of schemes in setting any requirements. The Council should also ensure that a proper Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements. It must be remembered that affordable housing requirements must not be so onerous that they threaten the delivery of the council’s overall housing requirement. An affordable housing site size threshold of 2 dwellings in villages is likely to make housing development unviable as landowners will not consider the financial benefits worthwhile.

The Federation supports the suggestion that employers are also required to make affordable housing provision.

Issue 10 – Planning Obligations Framework

Circular 5/05 states that development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. In order for such contributions to comply with 5/05 there has to be some reasonable prospect of the money being spent within a reasonable period for the purpose for which the contribution was sought and within a reasonable proximity of the development from which it was sought. 

Any low threshold will also require a great deal of resources and effort to implement and administer such a scheme effectively and within the confines of the requirements of 5/05 i.e. each contribution should be directly accountable and traceable. All of these factors suggest that applying the requirement to all development is not a satisfactory way forward, regardless of the nature of existing open space provision in the Borough. Instead it should only be applied to developments over a threshold of 15 dwellings in order that these practical difficulties can be overcome. The policy should, therefore be that it only applies to developments of 15 or more dwellings (net gain).

Issue 12 –Transport and Utilities

Draft PPS3 states in Annex C that local authorities should have regard to the density requirements set out in Table 1 of that document. it does not state that they have to be slavishly followed. Furthermore, as its name suggests, the document is only a ‘draft’ and does not have the status of a final document.

It is important that the implementation of the policy is suitable in the context of rural parts of Fenland, which are not realistically going to often be appropriate for higher density development. Therefore, higher standards of parking space provision (such as 2 spaces per 3-bedroom dwelling) are likely to be far more appropriate in most instances.

Issue 15 – Environmental Resources

The references to the renewable energy policy in the Draft East of England Plan, and its requirement for at least 10% renewable energy provision above that stipulated in Building Regulations, have yet to be confirmed by the Panel in its final report. The HBF strongly believes that this is a matter that should be dealt with under Building Regulations, and has vigorously argued this point at the EiP. It does not believe that the planning system should seek to amend Building Regulations, which are set nationally for good technical reasons.

Consultation

I look forward to being consulted on all future relevant DPD and SPD documents in the future, and would appreciate being notified in writing wherever these documents are being either submitted to the Secretary of State, or being Adopted. 

I also look forward to the acknowledgement of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(East Midlands & Eastern Regions)
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